
Equal Justice Initiative Historical Marker Project Proposal of Interest 
 
Community Remembrance Project 
Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida 
Contact: Sandra Howard (sandra.s.howard@gmail.com or 850-559-6722) 
 
Research by the Equal Justice Initiative in Montgomery, Alabama, validated by Tallahassee historians and by 
State Archives of Florida materials, indicates that Florida was the site of at least 331 lynchings in the years 
between 1877 and 1950 and that four of those lynchings took place in Leon County with the following victims: 
Pierce (Pierson) Taylor (1897), Mick Morris (1909), Richard Hawkins (1937), and Ernest Ponder (1937). The three 
goals of the Tallahassee Community Remembrance Project include the installation of a historical marker to 
remember these four men, a service of repentance, reconciliation, and healing, and the use of the historical 
marker site as a foundation and catalyst for organizing education events in perpetuity through teaching, 
engagement, and action. 
 
The proposed time period for installation and dedication of the historical marker is Spring-Summer, 2020.  
 
The project contact, Sandra Howard, has lived in Tallahassee since July 1995. 
 
INTEREST AND ENGAGEMENT 
1. EJI wants to engage community partners who are interested in coming together to form a Community 
Remembrance Project coalition in their area. Please tell us about yourself, your present coalition members, and 
how your coalition developed. Please explain what prompted yours and your coalition’s interest in the historical 
marker project. The respondent, Sandra Howard, is a member of St. John’s Episcopal Church, 211 N. Monroe 
Street, Tallahassee, FL. In Fall 2016, St. John’s formed a social justice ministry called Do Justice, an action-
oriented ministry team which works to identify and research local issues of injustice, organize a response, 
advocate for change, and partner with other faith communities and organizations to address systemic causes of 
injustice in our community. The genesis of this Community Remembrance Project (CRP) was a newspaper story 
from Nashville, Tennessee concerning an Episcopal Church and the Diocese of Tennessee and their June 2017 
efforts to remember three 1892 Nashville lynchings. Do Justice enthusiastically authorized the ministry’s co-chairs 
(Sandra Howard and Blan Teagle) to bring the possibility of a similar project in Tallahassee to St. John’s clergy 
and leadership for discussion. In May 2018, the St. John’s Vestry (board of directors) officially approved St. 
John’s participation in the Community Remembrance Project. From the beginning of our organizational efforts, 
two other churches, St. Michael and All Angels Episcopal Church and First Presbyterian Church, have been 
partners in our efforts. Over the summer of 2018, the three churches sponsored two large informational meetings 
to attempt to inform other groups and faith communities of the CRP and to interest other partners in joining our 
efforts. By October 2018, we had fourteen partners and we were energized to meet with employees of the City of 
Tallahassee Parks Department concerning placement of the proposed marker in a city park that neighbors the 
former locations of the two jails that housed the four lynching victims. Most of the dozen African American 
advisors concerning historical placements in city parks who were present with the Director of the City Parks 
Department were not supportive of the CRP. When we began this effort over a year before, we thought that our 
greatest adversaries would be white members of our community. With guidance from EJI’s Evan Milligan, we 
regrouped. The most recent informational meeting, on January 12, 2019, welcomed 100 participants and EJI’s 
Kiara Boone as special speaker. It was a tremendous success. Since that date, we have added five new partners 
and several other potential partners are nearing approval of a formal relationship with the CRP. 

2. The Community Remembrance Projects, including Soil Collections, the Historical Marker Project, and the 
upcoming Memorial Monument Placement Initiative, were each very intentional in their design to engage 
communities. Based on your understanding, why do you believe these projects and the historical marker project 
are necessary for our nation and local communities? We believe that such projects call attention to the truth of our 
shameful past of racial terror and allow us to acknowledge and repent of those atrocities and thus work toward 
reconciliation, healing, and understanding within our community. 
 
3. How have you and your coalition engaged in conversations about race and poverty, and the influence and 
impact of white supremacy in our nation within your community? What, if any, approaches have you taken to 
facilitate these conversations in interracial settings? Most of the faith communities and organizations represented 
on our Steering Committee have active social justice and compassion ministries that seek to help the 
marginalized members of our community through a myriad of initiatives. We have been encouraged through our 



process to slow down and find opportunities to connect with leaders of additional faith communities and 
organizations and to expand our partnerships, especially among our African American brothers and sisters.  
 
4. What, if any, prior efforts in this county and/or community have taken place over the last 10 years related to 
reckoning with the history of racial terrorism and racial terror lynching? In April 2017, Dr. Tameka Bradley Hobbs 
was a presenter at our local Song of South festival concerning her book Democracy Abroad, Lynching at Home: 
Racial Violence in Florida, that detailed four lynchings in Florida 1941-1945. Are you aware of any efforts that 
involved relatives of any lynching victims that may be included on the historic marker? Please describe. One of 
our supporters wrote a letter to the editor of the Tallahassee Democrat, our local newspaper, asking relatives of 
the four documented lynching victims to come forward so that we could have conversations concerning the CRP. 
To date, no family member has done so. 
 
5. Based on your familiarity with this county/community, what similarities and differences do you anticipate will 
emerge between the responses of African American community members and those of non-African American 
community members to a historical marker project in your area? We have learned that several African Americans 
and non-African Americans are opposed to the CRP, but we press ahead because we feel our cause is just. We 
are attempting to have respectful continuing conversations with both those who support the CRP and those who 
do not. 
 
6. What steps would your coalition take to provide public education opportunities related to sharing what the 
historical marker project is and providing the necessary historical background to contextualize the need for this 
project locally? We have held three large meetings to provide information concerning the CRP. Those meetings 
included presentations by historians, professors and civil rights leaders that have provided a breadth of historical 
background to the lynchings and have stressed the importance of continuing education and connection. Additional 
informational meetings will be scheduled in the near future. 
 
7. Have you spoken with any local officials about this effort? If so, what responses have you received and/or 
observed? We have spoken with the Director of the Parks Department for the City of Tallahassee and the 
manager of Cascades Park, the park that is our first choice for the placement of the historical marker. The 
Tallahassee Mayor’s Office assisted with the arrangement of that meeting. 
 
8. Which groups in your community are most likely to partner with a developing Community Remembrance 
Project coalition in your area? Please describe what plans you have in mind to engage these groups, if any. So 
far, most positive responses have come from faith communities, but we continue to recruit civic organizations, 
college departments, schools, and others. To date, 19 groups have agreed to partner with us in the Tallahassee 
Community Remembrance Project. 
 
9. How does your coalition plan to handle and/or mitigate resistance to this effort, and from where, if any, do you 
anticipate this resistance coming from? The visit from EJI’s Kiara Boone (January 12, 2019 at St. Michael and All 
Angels Episcopal Church) has been the most effective means to mitigate resistance from the African American 
community. If further resistance is met, we will take similar steps toward education and bridge-building. 
 
10. What location do you believe would be the ideal site for the historical marker to be installed? Cascades Park 
is our preferred site for the historical marker. What alternatives would you consider if this first site is unavailable? 
Another option is the lawn of the Leon County Courthouse. If you do not have a site in mind at this time, please 
detail how you might go about locating an appropriate site.  
 
11. How familiar are you with the process of securing the land and approvals necessary to have the historical 
marker installed? Please describe any background you and/or your coalition may have in this area. We have 
relatively little background in this area but several of our members have contacts within the City and County 
Commission, and we believe those will be helpful in this process. 
 
12. What would be your approach to raising awareness of the historical marker’s dedication ceremony? The 
Tallahassee Democrat has been very supportive of the CRP, having now published several articles and two 
letters to the editor on the subject. We would attempt to elicit their support for publicizing the dedication 
ceremony. We would also use social media to get out the word. What kinds of features have you and your 
coalition considered being a part of a dedication ceremony experience? At approximately the same time as the 
dedication, we would like to hold a service of repentance, reconciliation, and healing at an appropriate location 
near the marker’s location. 
 
13. Does your coalition have an interest in self-funding all or part of the historical marker erection process? We 
have not yet addressed funding needs with our CRP partners, but we feel that some or all  



the costs for the marker could be raised from interested parties. In addition to the 19 partners, we now have an 
email group list of more than 140 persons who are supportive of the CRP. Please describe what support your 
coalition would want EJI to contribute based on your anticipated needs. This remains to be determined. Our 
subcommittee for budget and fundraising will know more by the end of the year. 
 
14. Please provide a tentative timeline for all events your coalition would like to propose take place around this 
project, including but not limited to public education efforts, steps to secure land for installation, goal installation 
date, goal dedication date, and any necessary fundraising efforts. Public education efforts are ongoing and will 
include additional informational meetings during spring 2019. We will begin efforts very soon to inform city and 
county commissioners concerning the CRP and to secure permissions for placement of the historical marker and 
duplicate monument on city and county properties. Goal dates for the installation and dedicate are in the time 
period of Spring-Summer 2020. We expect that fundraising efforts will kick off by Fall 2019. 
 
15. If serving as a coalition liaison, please describe your leadership style and approach to collaboration. If already 
serving as a leader of your coalition, please explain how your coalition has operated as a group in terms of 
leadership and collaboration. My leadership style is collegial and emphasizes inclusiveness. I have scheduled our 
CRP meetings and have created agendas for those meetings, but all members of the Steering Committee have 
equal say in our CRP discussions and decisions.  
 
16. What collaborative community-based events/activities and/or civil or human rights oriented events/activities 
have you and/or your coalition already participated in, if any? Please see the response to #6 above. 
 
17. How will you design a communication strategy that meets the needs of community members who rely on 
varying types of communication styles? In addition to our group email list, we have created a website and a 
Facebook page for the Tallahassee Community Remembrance Project. 
 
18. How will you ensure that inclusivity is a core component of your working style? Based on the baptismal 
covenant of the Episcopal Church, I have committed that, with God’s help, I will strive for justice and peace 
among all people and respect the dignity of every human being.  
 
19. How will you ensure that activities and tasks related to the historical marker project are delegated among a 
variety of group members?  We have created subcommittees to address various aspects of this project. Those 
include partner recruitment, communications, memorial site selection and related permissions, memorial design 
and narrative, budget and fundraising, dedication event coordination, worship service, and curriculum for ongoing 
educational offerings. 

20. Are you able and willing to independently travel to different areas of your county to facilitate meetings and 
activities related to the historical marker project?  YES 
 
21. Are you able and willing to confidently use the telephone to engage in conversation related to the historical 
marker installation? YES 
 
22. Are you able and willing to confidently speak publicly in order to provide information about the historical 
marker project efforts and answer questions presented by officials, individuals, media, and/or groups of people? 
YES 
 
23. Are you able and willing to write and send email messages related to the historical marker project and 
associated activities? YES 
  
24. Coalitions will engage media to differing degrees during their process to erect a historical marker in their 
community. Have you and your coalition considered a media strategy for your efforts? If so, please describe what 
you envision. To date, we have been well supported by local news media (newspaper, radio, and TV) and 
anticipate using those connections to further spread the word concerning the CRP. 
 
I, Sandra S. Howard, pledge to uphold the values of Authenticity, Forthrightness, Collaboration, Listening 
with Respect, and Empowered Courtesy personally and in my coalition’s involvement in the Community 
Remembrance Project. Likewise, I pledge to be open to others holding me accountable to these Community 
Remembrance Project Values.  
 
 


